Cecil Township Municipal Authority

Monthly Meeting

May 3, 2007

  
The Cecil Township Municipal Authority held its' regular monthly meeting on Thursday, May 3, 2007 at the Cecil Township Municipal Building.  Chairman Donald Gennuso called the meeting to order at 7:37 PM with Stephanie Lucchino, George Elish, Kenneth Heirendt and Blane Volovich present.  Also present was Romel Nicholas, Gaitens, Tucceri and Nicholas; W. Scott Rusmisel, Gateway Engineers; Walter O'Shinski P.E. and Dennis Bell, Administrator.  

MINUTES OF APRIL 4, 2007


The Board on a unanimous vote on motion by Stephanie Lucchino and second by Kenneth Heirendt approved the minutes of the regular meeting of April 4, 2007.  

ENGINEER REPORT

UPDATE ON MILLERS RUN PROJECT


Kevin Hoffman addressed the Board requesting approval for two payments – one to Kraneck Environmental for the treatment plant mechanical contract and one to Wagner Electric for the pump station electrical contract.  He further stated that Kraneck Environmental identified a potential delay claim as a result of the line contractor’s restoration activity on Creedmore Road.  

Kevin Hoffman advised the Board of two pipes that currently drain on to the Mail Pump Station site from the neighboring property.  Kevin Hoffman requested the Board approve a change order request from Lone Pine Construction to install 200 feet of 6” corrugated polypropylene pipe and 200 feet of 4” perforated corrugated polypropylene pipe at an additional cost of $4,890.00.  The 6” pipe will serve as a conduit for the existing storm flows and the 4” pipe will be bed in gravel and serve as a French drain to remove ground water.  Both lines will be installed in the same trench line and discharge to rip rap installed at the discharge point to the stream. 

The Board on unanimous vote on motion by Kenneth Heirendt and second by George Elish authorized Change Order # 1in the amount of $4,890.00 to Lone Pine Construction to install the piping at the main pumping station. 

Kevin Hoffman reported that power service to the Klinger Road pump station site is $7,785.35 and to the main pump station site the cost is $9,247.90.  The allowance required in the contract price is $15,000.00.  The telephone service cost to the pump stations will be borne by the Verizon telephone company.  Kevin Hoffman stated a change order would be required and presented at the next Authority meeting. 

Kevin Hoffman advised the Board of a request from Lone Pine Construction to blast at the main pump station site.  He stated the site is in close proximity to a residential home, a railroad trestle and the state road.  The Board decided not to permit blasting at the site.

Scott Rusmisel presented his monthly report to the Board.  He stated the interceptor line is installed past the township building and that seventy percent of the interceptor sewer line is installed.  He indicated that Columbia Gas Company would install a new gas main line along S.R. 50 from the fire hall to the start of the four-lane highway.  He stated the gas line work would impact the sewer work on the north contract on the paving.  

Scott Rusmisel discussed with the Board a PennDOT paving issue that needs clarification.  The permit coordinator is requesting a pavement section of 16 ½” but during the design and permitting portion of the project PennDOT advised to use a 8 ½” paving section.  He stated that paving work on S.R. 50 is scheduled for the week of May 7, 2007 and this issue is being discussed with PennDOT..   

He stated that road-paving work along Creedmore Road in the north contract was completed but the work is unacceptable.  The Contractor has agreed to remedy this situation.  Lawn restoration and seeding has been started along Creedmore Road.  The sewers in the north contract are approximately sixty-one percent installed.

The sewer lines in the southwest contract are approximately forty-three percent complete.  The mainline work was completed on Brookside Drive and work has started on Cowden Road.  Laterals are being extended along Brookside Drive.   

The sewer work continues along Mawhinney Road and in the rear of properties along Belgium Hill and Mc Connell Road.  Township pavement restoration started on Woodlawn Avenue and will begin soon on Race and Charles Streets and Cecil Elementary Drive.  Concrete driveway restoration work continues on Elm Drive, Blueberry Lane and Mc Connell Road.  Landscape restoration started on Elm Drive and Klinger Road.  The sewer lines in the southeast contract are approximately eighty-six percent installed. 

Scott Rusmisel advised the Board of a meeting held with the contractor regarding the quality of the restoration work and the lack of cleanup.  He further stated that in defense of the contractor the month of April had 13 rain days out of the 21 potential workdays. 

Scott Rusmisel stated a request dated April 26, 2007 requesting an extension of construction time to September 18, 2007 was made by A. Merante Contracting.  The change order is number 2.  

Scott Rusmisel stated a request was made by the Washington County Soil Conservation District and the PA DEP for stabilization in a swale located near St. Mary’s Cemetery and Leisure Way.  He further stated a change order number 3 is required to the southeast contract to improve the channel flow in this wet weather swale.  The swale needs to be stabilized and the channel lined to prevent erosion.  The area is 150 lineal feet.

The Board on unanimous vote on motion by George Elish and second by Stephanie Lucchino authorized Change Order No. 2 to A. Merante extending his contract time from July 13, 2007 to September 18, 2007 and Change Order No 3 in the amount of $6,000.00 for the stabilization work near St. Mary’s Cemetery and Leisure Way.

AUTHORIZE MILLERS RUN PROJECT PAYMENT ESTIMATES


The Board on unanimous vote on motion by Kenneth Heirendt and second by George Elish authorized the payments on the following contracts – 

Pay Request # 7 to Edward T. Sitarik Contracting Inc. totaling $131,296.58 for work completed on the interceptor contract.  

Pay Request # 7 to Edward T. Sitarik Contracting Inc. totaling $199,932.01 for work completed on the southeast contract.

Pay Request # 6 to A. Merante Contracting totaling $414,176.41 for work completed on the north contract. 

Pay Request # 5 to Edward T. Sitarik Contracting, Inc. totaling $165,334.62 for work completed on the southwest contract. 

Pay Request # 7 to Kranick Environmental totaling $28,642.50 for work completed on the treatment plant.

Pay Request # 2 to Wagner Electric totaling $17,129.92 for work completed on the pump station electrical contract.

Scott Rusmisel discussed the contract extras that totaled $522,213.71 including $162,332.00 for the new water line along Creedmore Road to the treatment plant site.  The extra for the rock totaled $154,350.00 approximately nineteen percent of the total estimated in the budget.  The amount of the budgeted extras totaled $1,686,000.

George Elish commented on the streets and perhaps some of the savings from the budgeted extras should be allocated to street repair.  A question was asked of the solicitor if the sewer project money could be used for roadwork.  Kenneth Heirendt commented that consideration needs to be given to the eventual taking in of the Fleeher treatment facility and the possible costs related to that undertaking. 

Scott Rusmisel addressed the sewer line extension along North DePaoli Road as requested in an email received from Shawn Kelly.  He indicated the line extension would be approximately 1,400 lineal feet with only four homes coming under the 150’ Rule for tapping in.  The estimated cost for the line is $194,000 or approximately $50,000 per home and it not cost effective for the Authority to construct the line. 

Scott Rusmisel addressed the sewer line extension requested in a letter from Alfred Heirendt.  He stated the issue would be resolved when the sewer line is extended to service the Fleeher treatment plant and should be considered at this time.  Donald Gennuso stated that areas have been deleted in the project to control costs.  Scott Rusmisel will respond to the residents in writing.  

Ron Fleeher addressed the Board to inquired if the Authority would waive the tap-in fee and provide a tap for the Little League Baseball Association.  The site is located on Canon-McMillan School property at Mawhinney Road. Donald Gennuso suggested that plans and a letter from the baseball association and the School District be provided to the Authority for consideration.  

Alan Korey addressed the Board on the condition of Mawhinney and Coppola Roads.  He stated the contractor is not cooperative.  He stated he is a registered engineer with the State of PA and has never seened such poor construction work.  He stated the employees are discourteous to the residents and have no concern for the environment.  He stated that the contractor is not using water when sweeping the streets and he is creating a dust storm.  Donald Gennuso inquired if he had a specific issue to bring to the Board’s attention.  Mr. Korey stated he had a concrete driveway but Gateway Engineers stated no such driveway appears on the photographs.  Donald Gennuso requested that Scott Rusmisel meet with Mr. Korey to resolve the issue.

Tony Ferrari addressed the Board for connecting his home on Brookside Drive.  He stated that he is a customer in the Casciola treatment system.  He questioned why his connection is from Muse Bishop Road area and not near Brookside Drive.  Walter O’Shinski stated the present sewer line services two properties and was not constructed  as a public sewer as required.  The existing sewer is also located very close to an existing home at two locations and the proper easements could not be provided.   A separate contract would executed by the Authority after the Millers Run System is completed to connect all existing Casciola customers to the new sewers.  Mr. Ferrari was informed that the existing customers in the Casciola system would pay a reduced tap-in fee.

John Retzloff stated he wrote a letter to the Authority over a year ago and he received no response.  He inquired on whom on the Board benefits from the sewer project.  George Elish stated that he owns twenty acres that could be developed.  He stated that he chooses to develop the property he would do so as a developer paying all costs for extending the sewer lines to service his property.  Mr. Retzloff stated he would like a response to his letter. 

Joe Slebonick, President of the Cecil Twp VFC # 3 addressed the Board on issues raised in his email of April 30, 2007.  Scott Rusmisel will address all of the issues stated in the email. 

ACCEPTANCE OF SANITARY SEWER LINES – SIMPSON PROPERTY


The Board on unanimous vote on motion by Stephanie Lucchino and second by George Elish authorized accepting the sanitary sewers on property located on Muse-Bishop Road, Canonsburg PA.  Walter O’Shinski stated all bonds were posted and easements have been received and recorded. 

ACCEPTANCE OF SANITARY SEWER LINES – HILL STATION MANOR


The Board on unanimous vote on motion by Stephanie Lucchino and second by George Elish authorized accepting the remaining sanitary sewers in the Hill Station Manor development.  Walter O’Shinski stated that the maintenance bond has been posted.

CONDITIONAL ACCEPTANCE OF SANITARY SEWER LINES – HEARTWOOD FARMS 3-A


The Board on unanimous vote on motion by Kenneth Heirendt and second by George Elish authorized a conditional acceptance of the sanitary sewer lines for Heartwood Farms Phase 3-A.  Walter O’Shinski stated a maintenance bond must be obtained and a release of liens from the contractors provided.

MAPLE RIDGE PROJECT – LYNN FOLTZ

 
Walter O’Shinski stated a revised agreement with North Strabane Municipal Authority was received.  He stated the changes were made as requested by the Authority with the dissolved oxygen issue removed.  He stated the transportation fee was increased from $1.46/1,000 gallons stated in the 2000 document to $2.01/1,000 gallons in the new agreement.  The increase was due to the fact that depreciation is considered a part of the operating costs. 

The Board on unanimous vote on motion by George Elish and second by Stephanie Lucchino authorized signing the service agreement with North Strabane Municipal Authority.

The Board on unanimous vote on motion by Kenneth Heirendt and second by Stephanie Lucchino authorized the submittal of the PA DEP application for their approval after the new Agreement has been signed by North Strabane Township.


Romel Nicholas stated the executed easements are needed as soon as possible from the developer.  He stated the construction agreement is being revised and that both the construction and reimbursement agreement will need signed prior to the start of construction.

RELEASE OF TAP-INS WITH CONDITIONS – BRUSH RUN AND SOUTHPOINTE


Walter O’Shinski advised the Board that a memo was received from the Canonsburg-Houston Joint Authority regarding the status of the 2007 tap-ins.  He stated that PA DEP has released 1050 tap-ins and that CHJA will control all tap-ins.  The tap-ins from the Canonsburg-Houston Joint Authority will be valid for two years from the date purchased.  After the two-year period, the tap-ins will have to be repurchased from the Canonsburg-Houston Joint Authority.  All tap-ins are issued on a first-come; first-serve basis.  He stated a new service agreement would be presented to the municipalities for signature at a future date.  Romel Nicholas inquired if it would be appropriate to explore opportunities for obtaining a seat on the Canonsburg-Houston Joint Authority Board.  Walter O’Shinski will discuss the issue with the other municipal authority managers on pursuing board membership. 

SOLICITOR REPORT

Romel Nicholas presented his monthly report to the Board.  He advised the Board that an updated resolution on the Right To Know Law was provided for review and comment.  He suggested the Board consider adopting the updated resolution at the June 2007 meeting.  He stated he would have additional comments during the Executive Session.  

BUSINESS MANAGERS REPORT

AUTHORIZE REFUND FOR WASTEWATER TO FRANCIS CHEBATORIS – HILLVIEW STREET


Dennis Bell presented a request from Francis Chebatoris for consideration for obtaining a refund for water billed to the wastewater account.  He stated the water line broke in the basement of the home causing damage to the garage area.  Kenneth Heirendt stated that if the garage had floor drains the water would have entered into the wastewater system and would have needed to be treated.  Stephanie Lucchino stated that if the home experience damage than the homeowner’s policy should have covered the damages.  The issue was tabled until more information could be obtained from the property owner. 

AUTHORIZE SIGNING REVEWAL FOR HIGHMARK BLUE CROSS/BLUE SHIELD COVERAGE


Dennis Bell discussed with the Board the request received for renewing the Highmark Blue Cross/Blue Shield major medical coverage to include eye care.  George Elish stated that Pennsylvania Municipal Authority Association offers health care coverage and suggested a quote be obtained from that group.  Dennis Bell stated he would follow-up with the PMAA and suggested the item be tabled until the June 2007 meeting. 

DISCUSS MARCH 2007 FINANCIAL REPORT


Dennis Bell discussed the financials for March 2007.  The total customers billed were 1881.  The user fees billed were $80,840.88 on usage consumption of 9,610,400 gallons.  Collections totaled $79,162.36.  The expenses for March 2007 were $26,608.79.  The extraordinary income on the March 2007 financial statement included interest income of $392.69 and interest income on the construction funds totaled $64,344.37.  EPA Grant funds received totaled $69,400.00.  The quarterly interest income totaled $44,143.97.  Expenses were under budget through March 2007 except in five accounts - treatment charges over budget by $1,389.13; maintenance and repairs over budget by $3,068.75; company vehicle expense over budget by $410.45; office supplies over budget by $56.40 and supplies and tools over budget by $958.24.  The income accounts with variances in March 2007 were user fees over budget by $1,592.36; interest income over budget by $4,217.55; tap-in fees over budget by $24,620.15; misc. income over budget by $250.00.

CORRESPONDENCE

The correspondence was reviewed for filing.  


Kenneth Heirendt commented on the letter received from Kimberly Springer, 20 Wabash Street and the response from Gateway Engineers.  He stated a follow-up with Ms. Springer would be appropriate.

A meeting is to be scheduled with Peter and Virginia Basile, 6 Jupiter Street regarding issues on their property addressed in a letter dated April 16, 2007.  Scott Rusmisel will arrange a meeting. 

A status inquiry on the previously reported water quality issue for a well located at the Silver Creek Nursery.  Scott Rusmisel stated the water is still discolored as previously reported. 

PAYING OF EXPENSES/TRANSFER OF FUNDS ETC. 


A unanimous vote on motion by George Elish and second by Kenneth Heirendt the Board authorized payment of expenses and transfers as follows.   


Brush Run Expense/Transfer MM to Checking


Teodori Expenses/Transfer MM to Checking


Southpointe Expenses/Transfer MM to Checking


CherryBrook Expenses/Transfer MM to Checking


Gilmore Expenses/ACH Debit and PNC Requisition

 
Employee Time Reports/Payroll


941 E Tax Deposit


Payment of Invoices


Discharge Monitoring Reports were approved for submission to the PA DEP

COMMENTS FROM THE FLOOR

Dominick Dimatteo commented regarding the Canonsburg-Houston Joint Authority board and a good opportunity for the municipal authority to work toward having representation on the CHJA board.  He further commented that no member of the Cecil Township Municipal Authority is a customer of the Authority. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION


The Board entered into an executive session at 10:05 PM on motion by George Elish and second by Kenneth Heirendt.  The discussion centered on road conditions and general restoration work by the contractors in the Millers Run project.  The Board returned to the general session at 10:52 PM. 


The Board on unanimous vote on motion by Stephanie Lucchino and second by Blane Volovich authorized payments to Sitarik Contracting be made in accordance with the terms of the Millers Run sewer contracts. 

ADJOURNMENT


There being no other business by unanimous vote on motion by Stephanie Lucchino and second by Kenneth Heirendt the meeting was adjourned at 10:55 PM.  The next regular meeting is scheduled for Thursday, June 7, 2007 at 7:30 PM.    






____________________



 



  
Secretary

